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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 3, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 20, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 21, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back on

July 9, 2010.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Claimant’s entitlement to additional medical treatment in

the form of pain management.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“July 9, 2010 claimant was bending over to
move a motor and when she did she had a sharp
pain in her back that also went down her left
leg.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent contends it accepted Claimant’s
injury as compensable and paid appropriate
benefits.  Respondent denies that “pain
management” is reasonably necessary treatment
for the Claimant’s injury.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-five-year-old female

who is employed by the respondent as a part’s room attendant.  On

July 9, 2010, the claimant sustained an admittedly compensable

injury to her back.  The claimant has asked the Commission to

consider her entitlement to additional medical treatment for her

admittedly compensable injury in the form of pain management.

The claimant was first treated for her compensable back injury

by Dr. Craig Cooper on July 9, 2010.  At that time, Dr. Cooper

placed the claimant on prescription medications including

Hydrocodone, Tramadol, and Cyclobenzaprine.  The claimant was also

placed on a twenty pound lifting restriction and was to avoid

repetitive stooping and bending.  The claimant returned to see Dr.

Cooper on July 16, 2010.  At that time, the medical records

indicated that the claimant informed Dr. Cooper’s nurse that her
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back continued to hurt and was not even doing any better with pain

medication.  However, in his medical report, Dr. Cooper notes:

“The story is somewhat different to me, her
pain meds do help.  She has been on
hydrocodone 10/325, tramadol 50 mg, and
cyclobenzaprine 10 mg.  She denied any
previous back injury.”

In that medical report, Dr. Cooper also stated:

“In brief, I see no indication of pain, but
her personality is quite abrasive and
offensive, she is argumentative, I get the
impression she is seeking pain medication.  I
suggested we avoid narcotics, giving her a
trial of anti-inflammatories.  I will give her
the benefit of doubt and try some gabapentin
300 mg at hs for about a week, if needed then
to little b.i.d., and then t.i.d., stopping at
the lowest effective dose.  I went over the
medication class and how it works.  Unknown to
me, she jumped on my nurse, asking the same
questions, it was explained, she then
acknowledged that is what I had told her.  I
recommended physical therapy, is scheduled at
Trinity.  Will follow-up in three weeks.”

On July 20, 2010, the claimant went to see Dr. Mark Bonner at

the First Care South Mana Clinic in Fayetteville, Arkansas.  The

claimant again complained of lower back pain and was prescribed

Cyclobenzaprine 10 mg and Percocet 5 mg-325 mg at that visit.

Again, on July 27, 2010, the claimant returned to see Dr. Bonner

and at that time she described continued back pain.  The claimant

was again prescribed Percocet and the medical record indicates that

she is continuing with her Cyclobenzaprine 10 mg.  An MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine was also ordered at that time.  Again, on

August 2, 2010, the claimant reported to Dr. Bonner.  At that time,

the claimant was again prescribed Percocet 10 mg to 325 mg and the

claimant remained on the Cyclobenzaprine 10 mg.
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On August 5, 2010, the claimant underwent an MRI of the lumbar

spine without contrast.  The impressions from that MRI report

states:

“Left paracentral moderate disc protrusion
with associated disc space narrowing
identified at L5-S1 causing a mass effect on
the exiting L5 left nerve root and causing a
moderate neuro foramen stenosis on the left
with a mild to moderate right neuro foramen
and a very mild central channel stenosis.”

The claimant reported back to Dr. Cooper on August 6, 2010,

with the results from her MRI that was ordered by Dr. Bonner.  In

the report from that visit, Dr. Cooper states:

“She informs me that she has been seeing Dr.
Bonner every week because I would not fill her
pain medication, reports she is on Oxycodone
10/325 he writes enough for one week at a
time.”

Dr. Cooper also states:

“I called Dr. Bonner to discuss the case,
mainly to see who was going to manage her pain
medication, he deferred that to me.  I wrote
her for oxycodone 10/325 one t.i.d. prn, #30,
while off work, and tramadol 50 mg one q4-6h
prn while at work, encouraging her to not use
any more medication than is necessary.”

On August 12, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Bonner.

The medical report from that visit indicates that the claimant is

to see Dr. Blankenship in the next week regarding her back

difficulties.  The assessment plan portion of that medical record

states:

“Keep appt Dr. Blankenship, ref to pain
management if conservative methods
recommended.”
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At that time, it appears that Dr. Bonner again prescribed Percocet

10 mg-325 mg for the claimant.

The claimant was seen on August 17, 2010, at the Neurosurgery

Spine Center by Dr. James Blankenship.  At that time, Dr.

Blankenship reviewed the claimant’s low back MRI results and

performed a physical examination on the claimant.  Dr. Blankenship

recommended the claimant see Dr. David Cannon for consideration of

right sided L5 transforaminal ESI.  He also placed the claimant on

Lyrica at 50 mg twice a day and the claimant was to continue with

an aggressive active physical therapy program at Trinity.  The

claimant was to return in six weeks.

On August 30, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Cooper.  The

medical record indicates that Dr. Blankenship placed the claimant

on Leviquine but it caused the claimant an inability to drive to

work due to the medication causing her to fall asleep.  Dr.

Cooper’s records indicate; however, that it was Lyrica not Levaquin

that was prescribed by Dr. Blankenship and I note that Dr.

Blankenship’s medical record does indicate a prescription of

Lyrica.  The medical record from that visit also states, “She wants

Oxycodone refilled.  She has a bottle from Dr. Blankenship for

Oxycodone 10-325 1-2 qh, #75, it is empty, written on 8-23-10.”

The medical record further states:

“We will get her back into physical therapy,
Dr. Blankenship wanted her in an aggressive
program.  I had her on a 20 lb lifting
restriction, which he did not change, so she
will continue that as is.  We will follow-up
in one month.  She was apparently mad that I
did not refill her pain medication.  I had
explained to her that Dr. Blankenship will
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fill it, only coming from one physician, she
had no further comment to me about that, but
was asking office staff about it when she
left, they reported she was not pleasant.  She
is to get a note for missing work and her pain
medication from Dr. Blankenship.”

On September 9, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Blankenship.  At that time, she complained that her back pain was

worse than on her previous visit and that nothing has changed in

the location or distribution of her pain.  Again, Dr. Blankenship

recommended the claimant to see Dr. David Cannon for injections and

to continue her physical therapy.  In that medical record it was

noted that the claimant is now covered by workers’ compensation and

that they wanted Dr. Blankenship to reconfirm his treatment plan.

On October 14, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship.

At that time, Dr. Blankenship recommended surgical intervention for

the claimant noting that she had good physical therapy and

continued to do her home exercises and he did not believe a long

term injection plan would have made much of a difference in the

claimant’s treatment.  In the recommendation section of the clinic

note from October 14, 2010, Dr. Blankenship states:

“In light of all that, I told her the options
she has is to continue taking oxycodone which
she will develop a tolerance to and
subsequently need more or consider surgical
intervention or live with it.”

The medical record indicates that the claimant, after a long

discussion with Dr. Blankenship, wanted time to think about her

options and Dr. Blankenship indicated that he would wait for the

claimant to get back with him.
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On October 25, 2010, the claimant was seen at Dr.

Blankenship’s office by Rhonda Findley RNFA.  That clinic note

indicates that the claimant was counseled on weaning her off of

narcotics.  She was given three prescriptions that were post dated

appropriately and was educated on how to take her medications and

when she could fill each prescription.  The note also states:

“Mary is also well aware and understands that
she will not be getting any scrips in the
future from us.  Mary was also informed that
is signs and symptoms were to significantly
get worse to the point of wanting surgery, I
told her we would be happy to see her back.
At this time no further follow-up is planned.”

On November 4, 2010, Dr. Blankenship authored a clinic note

regarding the claimant.  That clinic note is as follows:

“Ms. Patrick is a patient we had offered
surgical intervention and she declined.  She
wanted to continue on narcotic medications,
and I have told her and Rhonda, my nurse, has
told her on several occasions that given her
age, this is not a long-term solution to her
problem.  We have offered her a weaning taper
off of her narcotics.  She called today rather
belligerent with Rhonda and wound up in the
conversation yelling at her at which point
Rhonda terminated the conversation.  I am not
going to be able to continue to treat this
patient.  We are going to contact her case
manager and see if there is anything that will
be needed past a month.  If there is, I am
going to have no recourse except to fire the
patient.  Since we are obligated to continue
to be available to her for at least a month, I
will not do this if the plan is still to wean
her down off her medications and rate her.
Unfortunately, given her recent behavior and
attitude, even if she did change her mind and
elect for surgical intervention, I would not
go down that road with a patient who has been
belligerent to my office staff.”
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Medical records indicate that the claimant then began to again

see Dr. Bonner and from November 11, 2010, until March 22, 2011,

the claimant saw Dr. Bonner for various reasons unrelated to her

admittedly compensable injury and to receive prescription pain

medications.

On April 29, 2011, the claimant underwent a functional

capacity evaluation.  That evaluation recommended a medium duty

work level and a lifting restriction of thirty-five pounds.  The

FCE indicated that the claimant put forth 100 percent effort on all

tests.

On May 9, 2011, Dr. Blankenship authored a letter regarding

the claimant and her functional capacity evaluation.  At that time,

Dr. Blankenship states that he would place the claimant on a thirty

pound weight lifting restriction assuming that the proper

biomechanics of the spine are used while lifting occurs.  He also

indicates that the claimant should avoid any prolonged stooping or

bending at the waist and should not lift anything from floor level

to waist regardless of biomechanics over twenty-five pounds.

The claimant’s medical records also indicate that the claimant

began to see Dr. Regina Thurman at the Brooks Pain Clinic in April

2011 and continued to see Dr. Thurman on a nearly monthly basis

until October 24, 2011, for pain management.  The claimant had,

throughout the course of the claimant’s treatment with Dr. Thurman,

various complaints about pain in areas of her body other than her

back.  However, it appears that the claimant was primarily treating

for pain due to her back related issues.
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On July 11, 2011, the claimant was seen at the Neurosurgery

Spine Center by Dr. Blankenship’s APN, Rhonda Findley.  Following

is the assessment/plan portion from that clinic note:

“Assessment/Plan:
Ms. Patrick’s MRI was reviewed with Dr.
Blankenship.  There does seem to be some
changes in the L5-S1 disc bulge that has
progressed to severe bilateral neural
foraminal narrowing.  Her lumbar x-rays were
reviewed and there are no acute changes.  The
patient stresses that she does not want to
have surgery and she knows that one day she
will certainly have to resort to surgical
intervention.  The patient informed me that
she wears steel toed boots to work in.  I
would like to refer her to Dr. Fulmer for
possible need of a custom orthotic that would
help with her bilateral plantar foot pain.  I
told her that she should continue her pain
management with Dr. Thurman.  Dr. Thurman has
started Ms. Patrick on Savella.  I told her
that that is a very good drug that could
possibly help with her neuropathic pain.  She
is only taking 50 mg a day.  I informed her
that when she talks to Dr. Thurman to ask her
if she could increase this dose for better
pain coverage.  Of course, this would be up to
Dr. Thurman’s discretion.  I would like for
Ms. Patrick get back in to working with Steve
for an active aggressive course of physical
therapy.  I told Ms. Patrick that n follow-up
is necessary at this time.  If she were to
worsen and is ready to consider surgical
intervention, then Dr. Blankenship and I would
be more than happy to see her back.  There are
no changes in her work restriction.  She left
today with no questions.”

There is also an addendum to that report dated July 13, 2011.  That

addendum is as follows: 

“This is an addendum to her July 11, 2011
clinic note.  I have been asked by her
workman’s compensation carrier to address a
few items.  First, it was Dr. Blankenship’s
opinion to have the patient discontinue
narcotic use.  The patient has had an
exacerbation in her pain complaints and has
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sought out pain management on her own with her
private insurance.  The patient informed me
that without the medication she would not be
able to control her pain, work and take care
of her family.  I told her if that was the
case then she needs to continue with pain
management with Dr. Thurman.  This office will
not be giving her any narcotics and it was our
hopes that she would remain off of them and
treat her pain with over-the-counter
medications.  I would like for her to do
physical therapy for 3 times a week for 4
weeks to help her get over her exacerbation in
her pain complains.  This would be done at
Trinity with Steve.  I do think that the pain
she is having in her feet is originating from
her back.  I do not think that she has plantar
fasciitis.  I think that the referral for
evaluation by Dr. Fulmer is related to her
original work injury.  If it is his opinion
that she does have plantar fasciitis then of
course his treatment plan/orthotics would not
be related to the original work injury.  I
hope this lends better clarification.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment in the form of pain

management.  After my review of the medical record and the

claimant’s testimony in this matter, it is clear that the claimant

is addicted to prescription pain medication.  The respondents

admitted medical records that predated the claimant’s compensable

injury that show her addiction began prior to her admittedly

compensable injury.  Medical records after the claimant’s

admittedly compensable injury continue to show the same pattern of

prescription pain medication abuse.

Dr. Blankenship, an authorized treating physician, did attempt

a weaning program for the claimant after she refused the surgery he

recommended.  Then, due to conflict between the claimant and his

office, he indicated on November 4, 2010, that he would be
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discontinuing treatment.  However, in December 2010 and May 2011 he

issued an impairment rating and permanent restrictions,

respectively.  On June 16, 2011, the claimant underwent an MRI of

the lumbar spine at the request of Dr. Blankenship and was seen in

his office by Rhonda Findley, APN, on July 11, 2011.

The clinic note from July 11, 2011, signed by Dr.

Blankenship’s APN, Rhonda Findley, states:

“I told her that she could continue her pain
management with Dr. Thurman.  Dr. Thurman has
started Ms. Patrick on Savella.  I told her
that is a very good drug that could possibly
help with her neuropathic pain.  She is only
taking 50 mg a day.  I informed her that when
she talks to Dr. Thurman to ask her if she
could increase this dose for better pain
coverage.”

I find that this is a valid referral to Dr. Thurman for pain

management.  This is even in light of the July 13, 2011, addendum

to the clinic note dated July 11, 2010, which does conflict with

the original clinic note but also states:

“The patient informed me that without the
medication she would not be able to control
her pain, work and take care of her family.  I
told her if that was the case then she needs
to c9ontinue with pain management with Dr.
Thurman.  This office will not be giving her
any narcotics and it was our hopes that she
would remain off of them and treat her pain
with over-the-counter medications.”

In review of the medical records of Dr. Thurman’s treatment of

the claimant, it appears that that treatment for the most part

revolved around an escalation in pain medication, and given the

claimant’s addiction to prescription medication it appears to me to

be unfruitful.  However, given the similarity of facts and the
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decision of the Arkansas Court of Appeals in Hamilton v. Gregory

Trucking, 90 Ark. App. 248 (2005), I find that the claimant is

entitled to pain management treatment as I believe it was

recommended by her authorized treating physician’s office on July

11, 2011.

The respondents are not responsible for payment of treatment

by Dr. Thurman prior to July 11, 2011, as it was unauthorized.

However, the claimant is entitled to treat with Dr. Thurman after

that date for purposes of pain management.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 20, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 21, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to pain management treatment with Dr. Thurman.

3. The claimant has failed to prove that the respondents are

responsible for the medical treatment provided by Dr. Thurman prior

to July 11, 2011.
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ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the cost of pain

management treatment through Dr. Thurman after July 11, 2011.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


